Constitution

Endeavour Foundation Limited ACN 009 670 704

A Public Company Limited by Guarantee

Corporations Act 2001

Table of Contents

1.	Name and Nature of the Foundation	5
2.	Objects	5
3.	Not for profit	5
	No profits for Members	5
	Winding up	5
4.	Members	6
	Membership	6
	Application for membership	6
	Members' obligations and rights	7
	Membership fees	7
	Register of Members	8
	Resignation from membership	8
	Expulsion of membership	
	Other cessation of membership	9
5.	General meetings	
	Calling of general meetings	
	Notice of general meetings	
	Business at general meetings	10
	Adjournment of general meetings	10
	Cancellation of general meetings	10
	Attendance at general meetings	10
	Quorum at general meetings	10
	Chair of general meetings	11
6.	Voting at general meetings	12
	Show of hands	12
	Poll	12
	Postal or electronic ballot	13
	Proxies	13
7.	Board of Directors	14
	Number of Directors	14
	Board Composition	14
	Rotation of Elected Directors	15

Endeavour Foundation Limited

	Appointed Directors	16
	Resignation from office	16
	Removal from office	16
	Vacation of office	16
	Casual vacancies	16
	Directors' remuneration	17
	Directors' expenses	
8.	Chair and Deputy Chair	17
9.	Powers of the Board	
10.	Board meetings	18
	Convening of Board meetings	18
	Notice of Board meetings	18
	Mode of Board meetings	
	Quorum at Board meetings	
	Voting at Board meetings	19
	Resolution in writing	19
	Validity of acts	
	Conflicts of Interest.	
11.	Duties of Directors	19
12.	Committees	20
13.	Establishment of Advisory Groups	20
14.	Secretary	20
15.	Chief Executive	21
16.	By-Laws	21
17.	Indemnities and insurance	21
	Officers' and past officers' liabilities to third parties	21
18.	Seal and execution of documents	21
19.	Notices	22
	Persons authorised to give notices	22
	Method of giving notices	22
	Address for notices.	22
	Time notice is given	22
	Proof of giving notices	23
20.	Amendment of Constitution	23

Endeavour Foundation Limited

21.	Formalities omitted	23
22.	Dispute resolution	23
23.	Interpretation	24
	Calculation of time	24
	Replaceable rules	25
24.	Definitions	25

1. Name and nature of the Foundation

- 1.1 The name of the Foundation is ENDEAVOUR FOUNDATION LIMITED.
- 1.2 The Foundation is a not-for-profit public company limited by guarantee established to be and continue to be a charity.
- 1.3 The liability of the Members is limited. Every Member undertakes to contribute two dollars to the assets of the Foundation if it is wound up while the person is a Member or within one year after the person ceases to be a Member.

2. Objects

- 2.1 The objects of the Foundation are to be a charitable institution that undertakes the following:
 - (a) to further the interests of people with disabilities, in particular intellectual disabilities;
 - (b) to harness the resources of the community to make a positive difference in the lives of people with disabilities;
 - (c) to promote and to advocate for the dignity and general citizenship of people with disabilities;
 - (d) to enable people with disabilities to achieve their full potential;
 - (e) to enable people with disabilities and their families to Voice their views, interests and concerns;
 - (f) through effective community partnership to be the provider of choice for people with disabilities; and
 - (g) to do all such other things as are incidental or conducive to the operation of the Foundation and otherwise for the attainment of all or any of the above objects of the Foundation.

3. Not for profit

No profits for Members

- 3.1 Subject to clause 3.2, all of the assets and income of the Foundation must be applied solely in the furtherance of the objects of the Foundation and no portion may be distributed directly or indirectly to any Member.
- 3.2 Nothing in clause 3.1 prevents the payment, in good faith, of reasonable and proper amount, calculated on arms-length terms, in respect of:
 - (a) remuneration payable to an employee of the Foundation who is also a Member, for services actually rendered to the Foundation as an employee;
 - (b) goods or services actually supplied by a Member to the Foundation in the ordinary and usual course of the Member's business; or
 - (c) payment to a Member in their capacity as a Director, under clauses 7.18 and 7.19.

Winding up

3.3 Upon the winding up or dissolution of the Foundation or the Foundation ceasing to be a deductible gift recipient for any reason including revocation of its endorsement, whichever first occurs, any remaining property after satisfaction of all debts and

liabilities must not be paid to or distributed among the Members or former Members, but must be given or transferred to some other charitable institution or organisation:

- (a) which has charitable objects similar to the objects of the Foundation and is endorsed as a charitable institution under Division 50 of the *Income Tax Assessment Act 1997*; and
- (b) whose constituent documents prohibit the distribution of its income and property among its members on terms substantially to the effect of clause 3.1: and
- (c) to which gifts and contributions are deductible under Division 30 of the *Income Tax Assessment Act 1997*.

as determined by the Members at or before the time of winding up or dissolution of the Foundation and, in default of any such determination, by the Supreme Court of Queensland.

4. Members

Membership

- 4.1 The Members of the Foundation comprise:
 - (a) the Members of the Foundation as at the date of the adoption of this Constitution, excluding Corporate Members; and
 - (b) such other persons as the Board admits as Members in accordance with this Constitution.

Application for membership

- 4.2 Membership is open to any individual who:
 - (a) meets the membership eligibility criteria prescribed from time to time by the Board;
 - (b) demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Board that the individual is supportive of or has a bona fide interest in the achievement of the objects of the Foundation;
 - (c) completes and lodges an application for membership:
 - (i) in the form and manner, and providing such supporting information, as may be from time to time prescribed by the Board; and
 - (ii) signed by the applicant;
 - (d) pays the prescribed annual membership fee for Members, if any, when lodging the application for membership; and
 - (e) is accepted to membership by the Board.
- 4.3 In respect of each application for membership duly made in accordance with this Constitution:
 - (a) the Secretary must provide the application to the Board or its duly authorised delegate promptly after receipt of the application;

- (b) the Board or its duly authorised delegate must consider the application promptly and, after considering it, determine in the Board's sole and absolute discretion whether to accept or reject the application;
- (c) if the application is accepted, the applicant must be admitted forthwith as a Member and the Secretary must:
 - (i) notify the applicant in writing of the admission to membership;
 - (ii) issue a receipt for the membership fee, if any, paid by the Member; and
 - (iii) cause the required details to be entered in the Register;
- (d) if the application is rejected:
 - (i) the Secretary must notify the applicant in writing of the rejection of the application;
 - (ii) the Secretary must refund in full the membership fee paid, if any, with the application;
 - (iii) that person may not apply for membership again within one year of the rejection; and
- (e) the Board is not required to give reasons for accepting or rejecting any application.

Members' obligations and rights

- 4.4 The Members agree to be bound by the provisions of this Constitution.
- 4.5 For so long as a Member abides by the provisions of this Constitution, the Member will enjoy the rights and privileges of membership under the Act, this Constitution and the By-Laws.
- 4.6 All Members have the right to receive notices of, attend and be heard at any general meeting.
- 4.7 All Members have the right to:
 - (a) cast one vote in person or by proxy at any properly convened general meeting of Members; and
 - (b) cast one vote in any properly held postal or electronic ballot.

Membership fees

- 4.8 The amount of the annual membership fee shall be determined from time to time by the Board subject to approval by the Members at a general meeting. For the avoidance of doubt:
 - (a) Life Members and Honorary Life Members shall not under any circumstances be required to pay a membership fee; and
 - (b) Differential fees may be determined for Members based on approved criteria (e.g. new Members or persons who can demonstrate that they are a direct family member or carer of a client of the Foundation or Members who choose to pay for multiple years of membership in advance) as determined by the Board, and approved by the Members from time to time.
- 4.9 Members are required to pay the annual membership fee within two months of its due date. A Member will cease to be entitled to any of the rights or privileges of

Membership if the annual membership fee of a Member remains unpaid for two months after it becomes payable. These rights and privileges will be reinstated upon payment of all arrears.

4.10 A Member who resigns or is removed from Membership or otherwise ceases to be a Member is not entitled to any refund of any annual membership fees.

Register of Members

- 4.11 A Register of Members must be kept in accordance with the Act.
- 4.12 The following details must be entered and kept current in the Register in respect of each Member:
 - (a) the Member's full name, residential address, postal address, telephone number and email address;
 - (b) the date of admission to and cessation of membership; and
 - (c) such other information as the Board requires.
- 4.13 The Register must be open for inspection by Members in accordance with the Act.
- 4.14 Each Member must notify the Secretary in writing of any change in that Member's name, residential address, postal address, telephone number or email address within one month after the change.

Resignation from membership

- 4.15 A Member may resign from membership by giving written notice to the Secretary.
- 4.16 A Member's resignation takes effect at the time the notice is given to the Secretary or such later date as may be specified in the notice.
- 4.17 A Member's liability for any fees, subscriptions or other moneys in arrears at the date of resignation continues until discharged by payment.

Expulsion of membership

- 4.18 If any Member:
 - (a) willfully refuses or neglects to comply with the provisions of this Constitution;or
 - (b) is guilty of any conduct which, in the absolute opinion of the Board, is unbecoming of a Member or prejudicial to the interest of the Foundation;

the Board may resolve to expel the Member from the Foundation and to remove the Member's name from the Register of Members.

- 4.19 At least 14 days before the meeting of the Board at which a resolution of the nature referred to in clause 4.18 is passed the Board must give to the Member notice of:
 - (a) the meeting;
 - (b) what is alleged against the Member; and
 - (c) the intended resolution.
- 4.20 At the meeting and before the passing of the resolution, the Member must have an opportunity of giving orally or in writing any explanation or defence the Member sees fit.
- 4.21 A Member may, by notice in writing lodged with the Secretary within 48 hours after the meeting at which the resolution is considered by the Board, elect to have the question

- dealt with by the Foundation in general meeting and in that event, a general meeting of the Foundation must be called for that purpose.
- 4.22 If at the general meeting of the Foundation a resolution to the same effect as the resolution which was to be considered by the Board is passed by a majority of those present and voting (and the vote must be taken by secret ballot), the Member concerned must be expelled and the Member's name must be removed from the Register of Members.

Other cessation of membership

- 4.23 A Member ceases to be a Member if the Member:
 - (a) dies
 - (b) becomes bankrupt; or
 - (c) is convicted of an indictable offence.

5. General meetings

Calling of general meetings

- 5.1 General meetings of the Foundation may be called and held at the times and places and in the manner determined by the Board.
- 5.2 The Foundation must provide reasonable means by which Members have an adequate opportunity to raise with the Board bona fide concerns about the governance of the Foundation between general meetings.
- 5.3 Members may only call or requisition a general meeting in accordance with the Act which shall apply as if the Foundation were not an ACNC Registered Entity.

Notice of general meetings

- 5.4 Notice of every general meeting must be given to every current Member, Director and the auditor, if any, of the Foundation. No other person is entitled to receive notices of general meetings.
- 5.5 Notice of a general meeting:
 - (a) subject to the provisions of the Act permitting short notice and notice for special resolution, must not be given fewer than 21 days prior to the meeting;
 - (b) may be given by any form of communication permitted by the Act (as if the Foundation was not an ACNC Registered Entity); and
 - (c) must specify:
 - (i) the place, the date and the time of the meeting;
 - (ii) if the meeting is to be held in two or more places, the technology that will be used to facilitate this;
 - (iii) the general nature of the business to be transacted;
 - (iv) if it is proposed to move a special resolution at the meeting, the intention to propose the special resolution and the resolution; and
 - (v) any other matters required by the Act as if the Foundation was not an ACNC Registered Entity.

5.6 The accidental omission to give notice of any general meeting to, or the non-receipt of a notice by, a person entitled to receive notice does not invalidate a resolution passed at the general meeting.

Business at general meetings

- 5.7 Except as permitted by the Act the only business to be transacted at an AGM is:
 - (a) the receipt and consideration of the accounts and reports of the Board and the auditors;
 - (b) the appointment and payment of an auditor;
 - (c) the election of Directors; and
 - (d) any other business which:
 - (i) the Act requires to be transacted; or
 - (ii) the Board has approved by resolution at a properly constituted Board meeting.

Adjournment of general meetings

- 5.8 The Chair of any general meeting at which a quorum is present may, with the consent of the meeting, and must if so directed by the meeting, adjourn the meeting to another time and to another place.
- 5.9 The only business that may be transacted at any adjourned general meeting is the business left unfinished at the meeting from which the adjournment took place.
- 5.10 When a general meeting is adjourned under clause 5.8 for 30 days or more notice of the adjourned meeting must be given in the same manner as in the case of an original meeting.
- 5.11 When a general meeting is adjourned under clause 5.8 for less than 30 days, it is not necessary to give a further notice of the adjourned meeting.

Cancellation of general meetings

- 5.12 The Board may cancel or postpone any general meeting (other than a meeting which has been called or requisitioned by Members) at any time prior to the date on which it is to be held.
- 5.13 If a general meeting has been cancelled or postponed, notice of the cancellation or postponement must be given in the same manner as in the case of the original meeting.

Attendance at general meetings

5.14 A person, whether or not a Member, who is invited or requested by the Board to attend a general meeting is entitled to attend that general meeting.

Quorum at general meetings

- 5.15 No business may be transacted at a general meeting unless a quorum of Members is present.
- 5.16 A quorum for the purposes of a general meeting is 20 Members being present either personally or by proxy at all times during the general meeting.
- 5.17 If a quorum is not present within 30 minutes from the time appointed for the meeting or a longer period allowed by the Chair:

- (a) if the meeting was called or requisitioned by Members, it must be dissolved; or
- (b) in any other case, it must be adjourned to the same day in the next week at the same time and place, or to another day, time and place determined by the Board.
- 5.18 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Constitution, if a general meeting is adjourned under sub-clause 5.17(b):
 - (a) a quorum for the purpose of the adjourned meeting is 20 Members being present in person or by proxy at all times during the adjourned meeting; and
 - (b) if a quorum is not present within 30 minutes after the time appointed for the adjourned meeting, the meeting must be dissolved.

Chair of general meetings

- 5.19 The Chair or, in their absence, the Deputy Chair, if any, is entitled to chair every general meeting and is responsible for the conduct of the general meeting, and for this purpose must give Members a reasonable opportunity to make comments and ask questions, including of the auditor (if any).
- 5.20 The Directors present at a general meeting must elect one of the Directors present to chair the meeting if any of the following apply:
 - (a) there is not then a Chair or Deputy Chair;
 - (b) neither the Chair nor the Deputy Chair is present within 30 minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting; or
 - (c) neither the Chair nor the Deputy Chair is willing to act.
- 5.21 The Members present at a general meeting must elect one of the Members present to chair the meeting if either of the following applies:
 - (a) there are no Directors present within 30 minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting; or
 - (b) all Directors present decline to chair the meeting.
- 5.22 Except as provided by the Act, the general conduct of each general meeting and the procedures to be adopted at the meeting are as determined by the Chair.
- 5.23 The Chair of a general meeting may, in their discretion, refuse admission to, or expel from, the meeting any person:
 - (a) using a recording device;
 - (b) in possession of a placard or banner;
 - (c) in possession of an object considered by the Chair to be dangerous, offensive or liable to cause disruption;
 - (d) who refuses to produce or to permit examination of any object, or the contents of any object or container, in the person's possession;
 - (e) who behaves or threatens to behave in a dangerous, offensive or disruptive manner;
 - (f) whose conduct, in the reasonable opinion of the Chair, is inappropriate; or
 - (g) who is not a Member, Director or auditor of the Foundation.

6. Voting at general meetings

- At a general meeting, a resolution put to the vote of the meeting, must be decided by a majority vote of the Members present or represented and entitled to vote at the meeting. If the votes are equal, the question is decided in the negative.
- The Chair of a general meeting is not entitled to a second or casting vote on any resolution, whether by show of hands or on a poll.
- 6.3 A Member whose membership fees (if any) are more than two months in arrears at the date of a general meeting is not entitled to vote at that meeting.

Show of hands

- At a general meeting, a resolution put to the vote of the meeting, must be decided on a show of hands unless a poll is demanded in accordance with clause 6.8.
- On a show of hands, every Member present and entitled to vote on the resolution has one vote.
- 6.6 If a poll is not duly demanded, a declaration by the Chair that a resolution has on a show of hands been carried, or not carried and an entry to that effect in the book containing the minutes of the proceedings of the Foundation, is conclusive evidence of the fact without proof of the number or proportion of the votes recorded in favour of or against the resolution.
- For the avoidance of doubt, a person appointed as a proxy shall not be entitled to vote that proxy on a show of hands.

Poll

- 6.8 A poll may be demanded in respect of a resolution at a general meeting by:
 - (a) at least three voting Members entitled to vote on the resolution; or
 - (b) the Chair.
- 6.9 A poll may be demanded in respect of a resolution at a general meeting:
 - (a) before the vote on that resolution is taken;
 - (b) before the voting result on a show of hands is declared; or
 - (c) immediately after the voting result on a show of hands is declared.
- 6.10 A poll may not be demanded on the election of a Chair for the meeting.
- 6.11 Every Member present in person or by proxy has:
 - (a) the right to join in the demand for a poll; and
 - (b) one vote in the poll.
- 6.12 The demand for a poll may be withdrawn.
- 6.13 If a poll is duly demanded, it must be:
 - (a) secret;
 - (b) taken in the manner directed by the Chair;
 - (c) if on a question of adjournment of a meeting, taken immediately; and
 - (d) on any other question, taken either at once or after an interval or adjournment or otherwise as directed by the Chair and does not prevent the continuance of the meeting for the transaction of any business other than the question on which the poll is demanded.

- 6.14 In the case of any dispute as to the admission or rejection of a vote, the Chair's determination in respect of the dispute is final.
- 6.15 The result of the poll will be regarded as the resolution of the matter which was the subject of the poll.

Postal or electronic ballot

- 6.16 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Constitution, to the extent permitted by law, a resolution of the Members decided by postal or electronic ballot conducted in accordance with this Constitution is as valid and effective as if it had been passed at a general meeting duly called and constituted.
- 6.17 Without limiting the purposes for which the Board may conduct a postal or electronic ballot amongst the Members, a postal or electronic ballot may be held for the election of Elected Directors under clause 7.7(e) and the results declared at the relevant AGM.
- 6.18 All postal or electronic ballots must be held in such a manner as to provide a reasonable opportunity for the Members to cast a vote and otherwise in the manner prescribed from time to time by the Board.

Proxies

- 6.19 A Member entitled to vote at a general meeting may appoint one other Member or Director as their proxy, to attend and vote in their place at a general meeting.
- The proxy must be appointed in writing, in the form from time to time required by the Board, and signed by the Member appointing the proxy.
- 6.21 A person attending a general meeting as proxy has all the rights and powers of the relevant Member, except where expressly stated to the contrary in:
 - (a) the document appointing the proxy;
 - (b) this Constitution; or
 - (c) the Act.
- 6.22 If the document appointing a proxy specifies the manner in which the proxy is to vote in respect of a particular resolution, the proxy is not entitled to vote on the resolution except in the manner specified in the document.
- 6.23 A document appointing a proxy is valid at any adjournment of a meeting to which the proxy relates, unless otherwise specified in the document.
- 6.24 A document appointing a proxy is invalid unless the document appointing the proxy is received by the Foundation:
 - (a) at the Foundation's registered office (or other address including electronic address, specified for that purpose in the notice convening the meeting); and
 - (b) at least 48 hours (or lesser period specified in the notice convening the meeting) before the time for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the proxy is proposed to vote.
- 6.25 A vote made under a proxy is valid despite any of the following facts, unless the Foundation receives written notice of the fact before the commencement of the meeting at which the vote is cast:
 - (a) the Member has died; or
 - (b) the proxy or authority under which the proxy was signed has been revoked.

6.26 A proxy is not revoked by the principal attending and taking part in the meeting, unless the principal actually votes at the meeting on the resolution for which the proxy is proposed to be used.

7. Board of Directors

Number of Directors

- 7.1 The number of Directors must not be fewer than four and not more than 10.
- 7.2 In furtherance of clause 7.1, the Board must comprise:
 - (a) a minimum of four and up to five Elected Directors; and
 - (b) up to five Appointed Directors.
- 7.3 If the number of Elected Directors is reduced below the minimum number prescribed by this Constitution in clause 7.2(a), the continuing Director or Directors may act only to:
 - (a) appoint additional Directors to the minimum number prescribed by this Constitution; or
 - (b) convene a general meeting.
- 7.4 The Foundation may, by ordinary resolution, increase the maximum number of Directors and may determine in what rotation the Directors appointed as the result of any such alteration are to go out of office.

Board composition

- 7.5 A person shall only be eligible for election or appointment to the Board if they comply with the following eligibility criteria:
 - (a) the person is a Member of the Foundation;
 - (b) the person is not an employee of the Foundation or any related entity;
 - (c) at the time of their election or appointment, they have not within the last six years, completed more than eight continuous years as a Director;
 - (d) notwithstanding clause 7.5(c) a person who will have served more than eight continuous years at the expiry of their then current term, and was elected by the Board as Chair for the first time during their then current term, will be eligible to stand for election or appointment for only one further three-year term on the recommendation of an ordinary resolution of the Board;
 - the person is not prohibited by law from being a director of a company and, for so long as the Foundation is an ACNC Registered Entity, has not at any time in the preceding 12 months been disqualified by the Commissioner; and
 - (f) the election or the appointment of the person is considered by the Board on advice from the Nominations Committee to meet any additional eligibility requirements determined by the Board and contained in the By-Laws available to all Members.
- 7.6 Upon the adoption of this Constitution, the Directors who were elected or appointed to the Board pursuant to the prior Constitution of the Foundation (the **Incumbent Directors**) shall continue in office as Elected Directors or Appointed Directors, as the case requires, and:

- (a) for the avoidance of doubt, their then current terms of office shall, subject to the following sub-clauses, be deemed for the purposes of this Constitution to have commenced when they were last elected or appointed;
- (b) any Incumbent Director who, at the date of adoption of this Constitution, has then served more than nine years on the Board shall retire from office no later than the AGM occurring in 2025; and
- (c) the provisions of clause 7.5(c) shall apply to the Incumbent Directors (including those retiring in accordance with clause 7.6(b)) for all subsequent elections or appointments with all terms of office served by them prior to the adoption of this Constitution counted for the purposes of that clause.
- 7.7 An Elected Director is appointed at an AGM in accordance with the following requirements:
 - (a) the Board must call for nominations no earlier than three months before the meeting;
 - (b) any two Members may nominate a person to be appointed as an Elected Director;
 - (c) the nomination must be:
 - (i) in the form prescribed by the Board;
 - (ii) signed by the nominee and each proposer; and
 - (iii) given to the Board in the manner and within the time prescribed by the Board:
 - (d) if the number of candidates who are eligible for appointment in accordance with this Constitution is less than or equal to the number of vacancies, the candidates are automatically appointed as Elected Directors from the close of the meeting;
 - (e) if the number of candidates who are eligible for appointment in accordance with this Constitution is more than the number of vacancies:
 - (i) a list of the names of all candidates who are eligible for appointment in accordance with this Constitution must be provided to all voting Members at least 21 days before the meeting;
 - (ii) the Board may hold:
 - (A) a postal or electronic ballot for the election of Elected Directors, to be completed at least seven days before the meeting; or
 - (B) the election of Elected Directors by ordinary resolution at the AGM;
 - (iii) each voting Member who is eligible to vote may vote for such number of candidates as there are vacant positions of Directors; and
 - (f) at the meeting, the Secretary must announce which persons have been appointed as Elected Directors under this clause.

Rotation of Elected Directors

7.8 Each Elected Director will serve for a term of approximately three years commencing from the AGM at which they are elected and expiring at the AGM held in the third

calendar year following, and subject to clause 7.5, is eligible to be re-elected to the Board at the expiry of their term.

Appointed Directors

- 7.9 Subject to Clause 7.5 the Board may, in its discretion, and from time to time, appoint up to a maximum of five Appointed Directors to serve at any one time, on the basis that they are persons whose background, skills and/or experience may be thought prudent or necessary to enhance the ability of the Board to better discharge its role and the legal duties and responsibilities of the Board.
- 7.10 Each Appointed Director will serve for a term of three years, or such lesser period as the Board may determine, but is eligible for re-appointment as a Director if not then disqualified by this Constitution or the law from being re-appointed.

Resignation from office

- 7.11 A Director may resign from office by giving written notice to the Secretary.
- 7.12 A Director's resignation takes effect at the time the notice is given to the Secretary or such later date as may be specified in the notice.

Removal from office

- 7.13 The Foundation may, by ordinary resolution, remove any Director from office.
- 7.14 At any general meeting at which it is proposed to remove a Director under clause 7.13, the Director must be given the opportunity to present their case, orally or in writing or by both of those means.
- 7.15 A Director who is removed under clause 7.13 retains office until the dissolution or adjournment of the general meeting at which the Director is removed.

Vacation of office

- 7.16 Without limiting any other provision of this Constitution, the office of a Director becomes vacant if required by the Act or the ACNC Act or if the Director:
 - (a) dies;
 - (b) is convicted of an indictable offence;
 - (c) becomes prohibited from being a director of a company by reason of the Act or the ACNC Act, any order made under the Act or otherwise at law;
 - (d) becomes bankrupt or makes any arrangement or composition with their creditors generally;
 - (e) becomes an employee of the Foundation or any related entity; or
 - (f) the Foundation resolves that the office of that Director be vacated.

Casual vacancies

7.17 If a casual vacancy arises in relation to an Elected Director, the Board may appoint a person who is eligible for appointment in accordance with this Constitution as a Director to fill the casual vacancy. The term of appointment continues until the AGM at which the person who vacated office early would have been required to retire, pursuant to this Constitution, if he or she had not vacated office early.

Directors' remuneration

7.18 Directors may be remunerated for their role as Directors provided that the total of fees paid to Directors does not exceed the total amount approved by Members in general meeting, from time to time.

Directors' expenses

7.19 Directors may be paid or reimbursed for all reasonable travelling, accommodation, and other expenses properly incurred by them, and evidenced by promptly furnished receipts, in relation to attending and returning from meetings of the Board or any of its committee or general meetings or otherwise in the execution of their duties as Directors.

8. Chair and Deputy Chair

- 8.1 At the first Board meeting held after the vacation of office of the Chair under clause 8.4, the Board must elect a Director as Chair.
- 8.2 If there is no Deputy Chair, the Board may elect a Director as Deputy Chair at any time.
- 8.3 The election of the Chair and Deputy Chair (if any) may be held by any means determined by the Board.
- 8.4 A Director elected by the Board as Chair or Deputy Chair holds that office until:
 - (a) the expiration of that Director's current term of office as Director;
 - (b) the Director ceases to be a Director in accordance with this Constitution;
 - (c) the Director resigns from the office of Chair or Deputy Chair (as the case may be) by written notice to the Secretary; or
 - (d) the Board, by ordinary resolution excluding the relevant Director, removes the Director from the office of Chair or Deputy Chair (as the case may be).
- 8.5 A Director who is re-appointed as a Director following expiration of the term during which the Director was elected as Chair is eligible for re-election as Chair.
- 8.6 The Chair or, in their absence, the Deputy Chair (if any) is entitled to preside as Chair at every Board meeting.
- 8.7 The Directors present at a Board meeting must elect one of the Directors present to chair the meeting if any of the following apply:
 - (a) there is not then a Chair or Deputy Chair;
 - (b) neither the Chair nor the Deputy Chair is present within 15 minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting; or
 - (c) neither the Chair nor the Deputy Chair is willing to act.

9. Powers of the Board

- 9.1 The governance of the Foundation is the responsibility of the Board duly appointed under and in accordance with this Constitution.
- 9.2 The Board may exercise all the powers of the Foundation which are not, by the Act or by this Constitution, required to be exercised by the Foundation in general meeting.
- 9.3 If the Foundation holds or owns membership, shares or other interests in another body corporate, trust or other entity, the Board may exercise any and all voting rights conferred by the membership, shares or interests in any manner it considers fit.

10. Board meetings

Convening of Board meetings

- 10.1 Subject to the provisions of the Act and this Constitution, the Board may meet for the dispatch of business and regulate its meetings as it thinks fit.
- 10.2 The Board must meet at least six times in each financial year.
- 10.3 Any Director may request the Secretary to convene a Board meeting at any time, subject to meeting notice requirements, and the Secretary must comply with such request.

Notice of Board meetings

- 10.4 Reasonable notice of each Board meeting must be given to each Director before the meeting or otherwise as determined by the Board, except all Directors may waive in writing the required period of notice for a particular meeting.
- 10.5 Notice of Board meeting may be given to a Director by:
 - (a) mail or delivery to the usual place of residence of the Director; or
 - (b) mail, delivery, or email to any other address, or email address given by the Director to the Secretary for that purpose (unless and until the Director informs the Secretary that he or she may not be contacted at that other address, or email address).

Mode of Board meetings

- 10.6 A Board meeting may be called or held using any technology consented to by all Directors. The consent may be a standing one. A Director may only withdraw his or her consent within a reasonable time before the meeting.
- 10.7 If a Directors' meeting is held using any technology and all the Directors take part in the meeting, they must be treated as having consented to the use of the technology for that meeting.
- 10.8 The following provisions apply to a technology meeting:
 - (a) each of the Directors taking part in the meeting must be able to hear and be heard by each of the other directors taking part in the meeting; and
 - (b) at the commencement of the meeting each Director must announce their presence to all the other Directors taking part in the meeting.
- 10.9 If the Secretary is not present at a technology meeting, one of the Directors present must cause minutes of the meeting to be taken.
- 10.10 A Director may not leave a technology meeting by disconnecting their link to the meeting unless that Director has previously notified the Chair of the meeting.
- 10.11 A Director is conclusively presumed to have been present and to have formed part of a quorum at all times during a technology meeting unless that Director has previously obtained the express consent of the Chair to leave the meeting. A meeting by electronic communications shall not be invalidated by a voluntary or involuntary disconnection of a participant provided that there shall remain or be reconnected sufficient Directors able to communicate with each other as constitutes a quorum.

Quorum at Board meetings

- 10.12 A quorum for the purposes of a Board meeting is half the number of Directors then on the Board, rounded up to the nearest whole number.
- 10.13 The quorum must be present at all times during the meeting.
- 10.14 If a quorum is not present within 30 minutes from the time appointed for a Board meeting or a longer period allowed by the Chair:
 - (a) the meeting must be adjourned to the same day in the next week at the same time and place, or to such other day and at such other time and place as the Chair may determine; and
 - (b) if at the adjourned meeting a quorum is not present within 30 minutes from the time appointed for the meeting, the meeting lapses.

Voting at Board meetings

- 10.15 Questions arising at a Board meeting must be decided by a majority vote of Directors present and voting. If the votes are equal, the question is decided in the negative.
- 10.16 The Chair does not have a second or casting vote at Board meetings.

Resolution in writing

- 10.17 A resolution in writing signed by all Directors is as valid and effectual as if it had been passed at a Board meeting duly convened and held.
- 10.18 A resolution in writing may consist of several documents in like form, each signed by one or more Directors and if so signed it takes effect on the latest date on which a Director signs one of the documents.
- 10.19 In relation to a resolution in writing:
 - (a) a document generated by electronic means which purports to be a resolution of the Board is to be treated as a resolution in writing; and
 - (b) a resolution bearing an electronic copy of a signature is to be treated as signed.

Validity of acts

10.20 All acts done by the Board or a Committee or by a person acting as a Director are valid even if it is later discovered that there is a defect in the appointment of a person as a Director or a member of the committee or that they or any of them were disgualified or were not entitled to vote.

Conflicts of interest

10.21 The Board must manage all conflicts in accordance with law.

11. Duties of Directors

- 11.1 The Directors must comply with their duties as directors under legislation of the Australian Parliament and the general law, and with the duties described in governance standard 5 of the regulations made under the ACNC Act which are:
 - (a) to exercise their powers and discharge their duties with the degree of care and diligence that a reasonable individual would exercise if they were a Director of the Foundation;

- (b) to act in good faith in the best interests of the Foundation and to further the charitable purpose(s) of the Foundation set out in clause 2;
- (c) not to misuse their position as a Director;
- (d) not to misuse information they gain in their role as a Director;
- (e) to disclose any perceived or actual material conflicts of interest;
- (f) to ensure that the financial affairs of the Foundation are managed responsibly; and
- (g) not to allow the Foundation to operate while it is insolvent.

12. Committees

- 12.1 The Board may appoint one or more committees consisting of such Directors or other persons as the Board thinks fit.
- 12.2 The Board may appoint any Director on a Committee as Chair of that Committee.
- 12.3 In the exercise of any powers delegated to it, a Committee must:
 - (a) conform to the directions of the Board;
 - (b) report to the Board; and
 - (c) otherwise conduct its meetings and proceedings in accordance with the provisions of this Constitution, as far as practicable, as if they were meetings and proceedings of the Board.
- 12.4 The Board may delegate any of its powers, except this power to delegate, to a Committee.
- 12.5 Notwithstanding the provisions of clause 12.1, the Board must establish a committee (the Nominations Committee) to assist the Board to implement the By-Laws contemplated by clause 7.5(f). The rules for the composition and responsibilities of the Nominations Committee must be set out in By-Laws available to all Members.

13. Establishment of Advisory Groups

- 13.1 The Foundation must establish and maintain one or more Advisory Groups to support the Foundation in its work.
- The purpose of the Advisory Groups is to ensure that the Foundation is aware of the views of a range of clients, families, carers and advocates. Advisory Groups are to be appropriately representative of the geographic locations and service-offerings of the Foundation.
- 13.3 The Board must agree and set out in writing in the By-Laws the composition and operation of these Advisory Groups.

14. Secretary

- 14.1 The Board may appoint (on the terms and conditions it sees fit) and terminate the appointment of one or more Secretaries of the Foundation.
- 14.2 The Secretary is responsible for carrying out all acts and deeds required by this Constitution or the Act to be carried out by the Secretary of the Foundation.

15. Chief Executive

- 15.1 The Board may appoint or remove any person to or from the position of Chief Executive of the Foundation by whatever title the Board sees fit (CEO) for the period and on the terms and conditions (including as to remuneration) the Board sees fit.
- 15.2 The Board may, upon terms and conditions and with any restrictions it sees fit, confer on the CEO any of the powers that the Board can exercise.
- 15.3 The Board may at any time revoke or vary an appointment of, or any of the powers conferred on, the CEO.
- 15.4 If the CEO becomes incapable of acting in that capacity, the Board may appoint any other person other than a Director to act temporarily as CEO until such time as the position can be filled permanently.

16. By-Laws

- 16.1 The Board may make, adopt, amend and repeal By-Laws with respect to any matter or thing for the purposes of giving effect to any provision of this Constitution or generally for the purposes of carrying out the objects of the Foundation, which By-Laws are binding on the Members.
- 16.2 All By-Laws must be made available and accessible to all Members promptly after their adoption or amendment.
- 16.3 To the extent of any inconsistency, this Constitution prevails over the By-Laws.

17. Indemnities and insurance

Officers' and past officers' liabilities to third parties

- 17.1 To the extent permitted by law, the Foundation indemnifies:
 - (a) every person who is or has been an Officer of the Foundation; and
 - (b) where the Board considers it appropriate to do so, any person who is or has been an Officer of a related body corporate of the Foundation;

against any liability, including for cost and expenses, incurred by that person in his or her capacity as an Officer of the Foundation or of the related body corporate (as the case may be).

18. Seal and execution of documents

- 18.1 The Foundation may have a Seal.
- 18.2 If the Foundation has a Seal:
 - (a) the Board must provide for its safe custody; and
 - (b) it may only be used by authority of the Board.
- 18.3 The Foundation may execute a document by affixing the Seal to the document where the fixing of the Seal is witnessed by:
 - (a) two Directors;
 - (b) a Director and the Secretary; or
 - (c) a Director and some other person appointed by the Board for the purpose.

- 18.4 The Foundation may execute a document, including a deed, without use of the Seal if the document is signed by:
 - (a) two Directors; or
 - (b) a Director and the Secretary.
- 18.5 Notwithstanding clauses 18.3 and 18.4, any document, including a deed, may be executed by the Foundation in any other manner permitted by law.

19. Notices

Persons authorised to give notices

- 19.1 A notice given under this Constitution may be given:
 - (a) on behalf of the Foundation by a solicitor for the Foundation, the Secretary or a Director; or
 - (b) a solicitor on behalf of a Member.
- 19.2 The signature of a person on a notice given by the Foundation or a Member may be written, printed or stamped.

Method of giving notices

- 19.3 A notice by the Foundation or a Member may be given under this Constitution by any of the following means:
 - (a) by delivering it to the street address of the addressee;
 - (b) by sending it by prepaid post to the street or postal address of the addressee; or
 - (c) by sending it by email to the email address of the addressee.

Address for notices

- 19.4 For the purposes of clause 19.3:
 - (a) the street and postal address of the Foundation is the registered office of the Foundation, or such other address as was last formally notified by the Foundation to the Member:
 - (b) the email address of the Foundation are the details last formally notified by the Foundation to the Member; and
 - (c) the street, postal addresses and email address of a Member are the details last formally notified by the Member to the Secretary.

Time notice is given

- 19.5 A notice given in accordance with this Constitution is deemed to be given, served and received at the following times:
 - (a) if delivered to the street address of the addressee, at the time of delivery;
 - (b) if sent by express post to the street or postal address of the addressee in Australia, on the next business day after posting;
 - (c) if sent by post other than express post to the street or postal address of the addressee, on the fifth business day after posting; or
 - (d) if sent by email, at the time transmission is completed.

Proof of giving notices

19.6 The time of sending a notice by email may be proved conclusively by production of a printout of an acknowledgement of receipt of the e-mail or equivalent proof that the email was successfully transmitted.

20. Amendment of Constitution

- 20.1 Subject to clause 20.2, the Constitution may be amended by a resolution passed by at least 75% of the votes cast by the Members present in person, by representative, or by proxy and entitled to vote on the resolution.
- 20.2 The Members must not pass a resolution to amend this Constitution if passing this resolution causes the Foundation to cease to be an ACNC Registered Entity for so long as the ACNC Act is on foot.

21. Formalities omitted

21.1 If some formality required by this Constitution is inadvertently omitted or is not carried out the omission does not invalidate anything, including any resolution, which but for the omission would have been valid unless it is proved to the satisfaction of the Board that the omission has directly prejudiced any Member financially. The decision of the Board is final and binding on all Members.

22. Dispute resolution

- 22.1 The dispute resolution procedure in this clause applies to disputes (disagreements) in relation to the matters provided by this Constitution between a Member or Director and:
 - (a) one or more Members;
 - (b) one or more Directors; or
 - (c) the Foundation.
- Those involved in the dispute must try to resolve it between themselves within 14 days of knowing about it, failing which they must within a further 10 days:
 - (a) tell the Board about the dispute in writing;
 - (b) agree or request that a mediator be appointed; and
 - (c) attempt in good faith to settle the dispute by mediation.

22.3 The mediator must:

- (a) be chosen by agreement of those involved; or
- (b) where those involved do not agree:
 - (i) for disputes between Members, a person chosen by the Board, or
 - (ii) for other disputes, a person chosen by either the Commissioner of the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission or the president of the law institute or society in the state of Queensland.
- 22.4 A mediator chosen by the Board under clause 22.3(b)(i):
 - (a) may be a Member or former Member of the Foundation;
 - (b) must not have a personal interest in the dispute; and
 - (c) must not be biased towards or against anyone involved in the dispute.

- 22.5 When conducting the mediation, the mediator must:
 - (a) allow those involved a reasonable chance to be heard;
 - (b) allow those involved a reasonable chance to review any written statements;
 - (c) ensure that those involved are given natural justice; and
 - (d) not make a decision on the dispute.

23. Interpretation

- 23.1 In this Constitution, unless the context requires otherwise:
 - (a) a reference to any legislation includes any regulation or instrument made under it and where amended, re-enacted or replaced means that amended, re-enacted or replacement legislation and a reference to a specific provision of such legislation is a reference to the equivalent provision in any later amended, re-enacted or replacement legislation;
 - (b) a reference to this Constitution, where amended, means this Constitution as so amended;
 - (c) a reference to a clause, sub-clause or schedule is a reference to a clause, sub-clause or schedule of this Constitution;
 - (d) a word which denotes:
 - (i) the singular denotes the plural and vice versa;
 - (ii) any gender denotes the other genders; and
 - (iii) a person denotes an individual and a body corporate;
 - (e) where a word or phrase is given a defined meaning any other part of speech or other grammatical form in respect of that word or phrase has a corresponding meaning;
 - (f) an expression used but not defined in this Constitution has the same meaning as given in the Act;
 - (g) writing includes any mode of representing or reproducing words in a visible form: and
 - (h) a reference to 'dollars' or '\$' means Australian dollars.
- 23.2 Headings and any table of contents must be ignored in the interpretation of this Constitution.

Calculation of time

- 23.3 In this Constitution, unless the context requires otherwise:
 - (a) a reference to a time of day means that time of day in the state of Queensland;
 - (b) a reference to a business day means a day during which banks are open for general banking business in the state of Queensland;
 - (c) for the purposes of determining the length of a period (but not its commencement) a reference to:
 - (i) a day means a period of time commencing at midnight and ending 24 hours later; and

- (ii) a month means a calendar month which is a period commencing at the beginning of a day of one of the 12 months of the year and ending immediately before the beginning of the corresponding day of the next month or, if there is no such corresponding day, ending at the expiration of that next month;
- (d) where a period of time is specified and is to be calculated before or after a given day, act or event it must be calculated without counting that day or the day of that act or event; and
- (e) a provision of this Constitution, except that specifying the time for deposit of proxies with the Foundation, which has the effect of requiring anything to be done on or by a date which is not a business day must be interpreted as if it required it to be done on or by the next business day.

Replaceable rules

23.4 Each of the provisions of the Act which would but for this clause apply to the Foundation as a replaceable rule within the meaning of the Act are displaced and do not apply to the Foundation.

24. Definitions

- 24.1 In this Constitution, unless the context requires otherwise:
 - (a) **ACNC Act** means the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012;
 - (b) **ACNC Governance Standards** means the governance standards prescribed by Division 45 of the *Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Regulation 2013*;
 - (c) ACNC Registered Entity means an entity which is registered with the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission pursuant to the ACNC Act:
 - (d) Act means the Corporations Act 2001;
 - (e) Advisory Group means any group established by the Board under clause 13. At the date of the adoption of this Constitution the Advisory Groups are the Client Advisory Groups, the Area Advisory Groups and the National Chairs Advisory Group, which are operated in accordance with the relevant By-Laws;
 - (f) **AGM** means the annual general meeting of the Foundation's Members;
 - (g) **Appointed Director** means a Director appointed to the Board in accordance with clause 7.9;
 - (h) **Board** means the Board of Directors of the Foundation;
 - (i) **By-Laws** means by-laws made or adopted under clause 16;
 - (j) **CEO** means the chief executive of the Foundation, appointed under clause 15.1;
 - (k) **Chair** means the chair of the Board, elected from time to time under clause 8.1:
 - (I) **Chair** means the person entitled to preside as chair at a particular:
 - (i) Board meeting, as determined under clauses 8.6 and 8.7; or

- (ii) general meeting, as determined under clauses 5.19 to 5.21;
- (m) **Commissioner** means the Commissioner of the *Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission* as established by the ACNC Act;
- (n) **Committee** means a committee appointed by the Board under clause 12.1;
- (o) **Corporate Member** means an organisation which was a member of the Foundation prior to the adoption of this Constitution;
- (p) **Deputy Chair** means the deputy chair of the Board, if any, elected from time to time under clause 8.2:
- (q) **Director** means a person appointed or elected in accordance with this Constitution to perform the duties of a director of the Foundation;
- (r) **Elected Director** means a director appointed to the Board in accordance with clause 7.7:
- (s) **Foundation** means Endeavour Foundation Limited ACN 009 670 704;
- (t) **Honorary Life Member** means a person who was an honorary life member of the Foundation prior to this Constitution being adopted;
- (u) **Initial Member** means a person who was a member of the Foundation immediately prior to this Constitution being adopted;
- (v) **Life Member** means a person who was a life member of the Foundation immediately prior to this Constitution being adopted;
- (w) **Member** means a person who, at the relevant time, is a member of the Foundation in accordance with this Constitution:
- (x) **Nominations Committee** means the nominations committee formed under clause 12.5:
- (y) **Officer** means an officer as defined by section 9 of the Act;
- (z) **Register** means the register of Members kept by the Foundation under the Act:
- (aa) **Seal** means the common seal of the Foundation (if any);
- (bb) **Secretary** means the person or persons appointed as secretary of the Foundation under clause 14.1; and
- (cc) **Voice** means the expression of opinions, preferences, and feedback by clients whether communicated verbally or non-verbally and encompasses all forms of communication. It includes communication through spoken language, written messages, body language, facial expressions, gestures, or other non-verbal cues.

By-Laws

orall for **Endeavour Foundation Limited** ACN 009 670 704

Table of Contents

1.	By-l	_aw: 1 Preliminary Matters	4
	1.1	Operation of By-Laws	4
	1.2	Definitions	4
2.	By-Law 2: Area Advisory Groups		
	2.1	Formation	4
		Purpose and Functions	
	2.3	Advisory Nature	5
	2.4	Composition and Membership	6
	2.5	Term of Appointment	6
	2.6	Chair	7
	2.7	Meetings	7
3.	By-l	_aw 3: National Chairs Advisory Group	7
	3.1	Formation	7
		Purpose and Functions	
		Meetings	
4.	By-Law 4: Client Advisory Groups		
		Formation	
	4.2	Purpose and Function	8
5.	By-l	_aw 5: Accountable Senior Executive	9
	5.1	Appointment	9
	5.2	Responsibilities:	9
6.	By-l	_aw 6: Escalation of Critical Incidents	10
	6.1	Escalation of Critical Incidents	. 10
7.	By-l	_aw 7: Board Nominations Process and Committee	10
	7.1	Formation	. 10
	7.2	Purpose	. 10
	7.3	Function	. 11
	7.4	Composition and Term	. 11
	7.5	Meetings	. 12
8.	By-l	_aw 8: Director Eligibility and Board Composition	.12
	8.1	Purpose	. 12
	8.2	Director Eligibility	. 12

Endeavour Foundation Limited: By-Laws

10.	Sch	edule 2 - Area Map	16
9.	Sch	edule 1 - Definitions	14
	8.6	Determination of Nominees	. 13
	8.5	Nomination for Elected Director	. 13
	8.4	Board Composition and Eligibility Criteria	. 13
	8.3	Board Composition	. 12

1. By-Law: 1 Preliminary Matters

1.1 **Operation of By-Laws**

- (a) These By-Laws are made pursuant to clause 16 of the Constitution and were adopted by the Board on [date] and last updated on [date].
- (b) Where there is any inconsistency between these By-Laws and the Constitution the Constitution shall prevail.
- (c) These By-Laws aim to reflect the Foundation's advocacy for and representational commitment to its Clients, their families, carers and advocates.

1.2 **Definitions**

Expressions used in these By-Laws have the meaning set out in the Schedule to these By-Laws.

2. By-Law 2: Area Advisory Groups

2.1 Formation

- (a) As and from the date of adoption of the current Constitution of the Foundation, the ten Area Committees established under the previous Constitution (the **former Area Committees**) ceased to exist and this By-Law serves to provide for the Area Advisory Groups formed in their place.
- (b) Upon establishment of the Area Advisory Groups, the people who comprised the former Area Committees are automatically appointed to the Area Advisory Group for the relevant Area, subject to the provisions of these By-Laws.
- (c) Each Area Advisory Group will cover the same Area covered by the relevant former Area Committee and shall have the purpose and function as set out in these By-Laws.
- (d) Notwithstanding By-Law (c) above, the Board may redefine the Areas covered by an Area Advisory Group and may increase or decrease the number of Area Advisory Groups, considering input from the Area Advisory Groups where appropriate, at any time.

2.2 Purpose and Functions

- (a) The purpose of the Area Advisory Groups is to assist the Foundation, through local knowledge and local contacts, to fulfil its constitutional objects at a local level, by:
 - (i) providing management with a link to families, carers, guardians and other interested local stakeholders;
 - (ii) providing advice and feedback on issues of concern in relation to the provision of services and support for people with a disability in each Area; and
 - (iii) harnessing the resources of the community to support the Foundation's programs and services and provide opportunities to Clients.

- (b) The Area Advisory Groups may use their local knowledge and contacts to advise on:
 - (i) issues or concerns relating to the delivery of excellent and safe services to Clients;
 - (ii) potential employment opportunities in their local area where the Foundation can engage in creating mainstream employment for people the Foundation supports;
 - (iii) potential local businesses, philanthropists, schools and community groups who could support Foundation programs;
 - (iv) programs to locate and mobilise local volunteers;
 - (v) local fundraising activities for the Foundation programs;
 - (vi) raising awareness locally for donations and bequests; and
 - (vii) raising awareness at local community events and local forums, that will improve the Foundation brand and provide opportunities for our Clients.
- (c) The Area Advisory Groups may also assist:
 - (i) in operating local family support groups;
 - (ii) in identifying potential new services and programs;
 - (iii) in aiding the progress of Clients', family members', guardians', carers' and advocates' of Clients critical issues through the appropriate management channels as per Foundation policies;
 - (iv) in identifying potential new Area Advisory Group Members;
 - (v) in identifying potential new Directors;
 - (vi) in identifying potential volunteers for programs identified by the Foundation;
 - (vii) in encouraging membership of the Foundation;
 - (viii) with local Foundation activities, under the direction of Foundation staff, such as site open days, fundraising or awareness raising activities; and
 - (ix) in undertaking other activities agreed by the Foundation and the Area Advisory Group.
- (d) The role of each Area Advisory Group will be flexible to harness the energy, knowledge and contacts of each group.

2.3 Advisory Nature

Area Advisory Groups are valuable groups comprised of dedicated volunteers who contribute their time and effort to support the Foundation's mission. While members of the Area Advisory Groups do not hold any legal or official capacity to act on behalf of the Foundation, they may represent themselves as volunteers of the organisation. Members of the Area Advisory Groups collaborate with the Foundation, however as volunteers they cannot speak for, receive complaints, or engage in correspondence on behalf of the

Foundation, including with members of Local, State, or Federal Parliament, without obtaining prior written authorisation from the Chief Executive Officer. The role of a member of an Area Advisory Group does not involve giving directions to Foundation employees, but rather focuses on offering valuable insights and recommendations to further enhance the organisation's initiatives.

(a) A member of an Area Advisory Group shall be deemed to have obtained the prior consent of the Chief Executive Officer if they have obtained the written consent of the Accountable Senior Executive, or the Chief of Staff and Corporate Affairs.

2.4 Composition and Membership

- (a) An Area Advisory Group shall consist of not more than 12 persons and not less than four persons, or such other number determined by the Board.
- (b) Applications for membership of an Area Advisory Group must be in writing in the form determined by the Board.
- (c) Applications for membership of an Area Advisory Group will be considered by the Chief Executive Officer, in consultation with the Chair of the Area Advisory Group and the Accountable Senior Executive, and the Chief Executive Officer may accept or reject any application.
- (d) To be eligible for appointment or reappointment to, and for continuing membership of, an Area Advisory Group, a person must:
 - (i) be a member of the Foundation or apply for membership in accordance with By-Law 2.4(e); and
 - (ii) be a Direct Family Member of a Client; or
 - (iii) be a non-family primary carer, guardian or advocate of a Client; or
 - (iv) have attributes that are deemed of value to the Area Advisory Group to which the application relates and be able to demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Chief Executive Officer that they are a bona fide supporter of the Foundation, its Clients, carers and families.
- (e) If an individual is not a member of the Foundation at the time of their application to join an Area Advisory Group, they are required to apply for Foundation membership within 30 days of their appointment. Any appointment to an Area Advisory Group is conditional upon acceptance of the person's Foundation membership application.
- (f) Applications for membership, including renewals, must be lodged with the Accountable Senior Executive.
- (g) Foundation Directors are not eligible to be appointed to an Area Advisory Group, however all Directors will be an ex-officio member of all Area Advisory Groups and have the flexibility to attend any Area Advisory Group meeting. Each Director will attend one or more meetings per year.

2.5 **Term of Appointment**

(a) Subject to By-Law 2.4, Area Advisory Group Members are appointed for a term of three years which is renewable by the Chief Executive Officer, provided the person is still eligible for reappointment under By-Law 2.4.

2.6 Chair

- (a) An Area Advisory Group Chair will be elected, by a majority vote of the Area Advisory Group's Members, until the expiration of their current term as a member of the Area Advisory Group.
- (b) A Chair is eligible for a maximum term of nine years. If a period of six years has elapsed since a person was Chair of an Area Advisory Group, they are eligible to be elected again as an Area Advisory Group Chair and may serve further tenure periods up to a maximum of nine years.
- (c) Any person holding the position of Chair of a former Area Committee upon adoption of this By-Law and who has been in the Chair position for nine or more years, may serve a further two years from the date of approval of these By-Laws, provided they are not a Foundation Director.

2.7 Meetings

- (a) Area Advisory Groups will:
 - (i) meet quarterly to fulfil their role and functions or as agreed between the Accountable Senior Executive and the Chair of an Area Advisory Group; and
 - (ii) provide a short report twice a year to each National Chairs Advisory Group meeting.
- (b) The Foundation will support the Area Advisory Groups by:
 - (i) organising and convening meetings;
 - (ii) setting the meeting agenda in consultation with each Area Advisory Group Chair;
 - (iii) keeping a record of actions and appropriate follow up, feedback and requests arising out of meetings (but they will not be required to take formal 'minutes' of meetings); and
 - (iv) assisting in compiling the report to the National Chairs Advisory Group.

3. By-Law 3: National Chairs Advisory Group

3.1 Formation

- (a) As and from the date of adoption of the current Constitution of the Foundation, the National Council established under the previous Constitution ceased to exist and this By-Law serves to provide for the National Chairs Advisory Group formed in its place.
- (b) Upon establishment of the National Chairs Advisory Group, the Chairs of the Area Advisory Groups, created under By-Law 2.1(b), are automatically appointed to the National Chairs Advisory Group.

3.2 **Purpose and Functions**

(a) The purpose of the National Chairs Advisory Group is to provide a national forum for Area Advisory Groups:

- (i) to share knowledge, insights and items of mutual interest among the Area Advisory Group Chairs; and
- (ii) where the Foundation can receive input from, and share knowledge and information with, all Area Advisory Groups through their Chairs.
- (b) The National Chairs Advisory Group will fulfil its purpose through the following functions:
 - (i) promoting knowledge sharing across different regions;
 - (ii) fostering a sense of community and shared purpose among Area Advisory Group Chairs;
 - (iii) ensuring that the Area Advisory Groups are aligned with the Foundation's goals and values;
 - (iv) assisting the Chairs and their Area Advisory Groups to fulfil their roles more effectively;
 - (v) providing an update on each Area Advisory Group's achievements, challenges, and successes;
 - (vi) discussing topics of mutual interest or concern; and
 - (vii) providing an avenue of advice and input to the Foundation on other matters or issues raised by the Accountable Senior Executive.

3.3 **Meetings**

- (a) The Accountable Senior Executive will convene, on at least four weeks' written notice, a minimum of two meetings of the National Chairs Advisory Group per year.
- (b) Meetings of the National Chairs Advisory Group may be held face to face or using any technology which enables members to participate in a discussion.
- (c) Where the Chair of an Area Advisory Group is unable to attend a meeting, they may nominate an alternate member of the Area Advisory Group to attend in their place.
- (d) The Chair of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer, or their delegate, will attend each National Chairs Advisory Group meeting.

4. By-Law 4: Client Advisory Groups

4.1 Formation

- (a) The Foundation will establish one or more Client Advisory Groups.
- (b) Client Advisory Groups are to represent a range of services and locations. They will also include family members or other supporters as requested or required.

4.2 **Purpose and Function**

(a) Client Advisory Groups will provide a valuable perspective on policies, procedures, and other initiatives that affect Clients. By involving Clients in these processes, the Foundation can ensure that its policies and programs

are relevant, effective, and responsive to the needs, preferences and concerns of its Clients.

- (b) The purpose of Client Advisory Groups is to provide feedback and guidance to the Foundation on Client related documents, this may include:
 - (i) Policies and procedures: Reviewing Client related documents, this includes policies and procedures, or associated documents, which are specifically designed to address the needs and concerns of Clients. Client Advisory Group feedback is to ensure these documents are clear, effective, and aligned with the needs of Clients; and
 - (ii) Easy-Read Documents: Reviewing easy-read documents to ensure they are easy to understand, and effective in conveying important information to Clients.
- (c) Client Advisory Groups will fulfil their purpose through the following functions:
 - (i) Ensure client-centricity: Help ensure that policies, procedures, or services are formed around the needs and preferences of Clients;
 - (ii) Provide feedback: Aid the Foundation in the formation of policies, procedures or services that affect Clients; and
 - (iii) Identify areas for improvement: Assist in identifying areas where current policies, procedures or services are not meeting the needs and preferences of Clients.
- (d) Client Advisory Groups may be utilised for broader consultation including but not limited to:
 - Advocacy positions: The group may provide input into the Foundation's advocacy positions on issues that affect Clients or people with a disability more broadly; and
 - (ii) New programs or services: The group may provide feedback on proposed new programs or services to ensure they are aligned and effective in meeting the needs of Clients to live their best life, to live, learn, work and flourish.

5. By-Law 5: Accountable Senior Executive

5.1 **Appointment**

(a) The Chief Executive Officer will appoint a senior executive who will be responsible for the operation of the advisory groups set out in these By-Laws, this includes the Area Advisory Groups, the National Chairs Advisory Group and the Client Advisory Groups (Accountable Senior Executive).

5.2 Responsibilities:

- (a) The Accountable Senior Executive will be responsible for:
 - (i) providing reasonable administrative assistance to the National Chairs Advisory Group, including convening meetings and sending invitations;

- (ii) providing reasonable administrative assistance to each Area Advisory Group as set out in By-Law 2.7(b), including convening meetings and sending invitations;
- (iii) ensuring members and Chairs of Area Advisory Groups are provided with sufficient induction and support to understand their role and functions:
- (iv) providing Area Advisory Group membership applications, including renewals, to the Chief Executive Officer;
- (v) preparing a report following each National Chairs Advisory Group meeting, to the Foundation on the functioning and activities of the National Chairs Advisory Group;
- (vi) preparing reports, at least half yearly, to the Foundation on the functioning and activities of the Area Advisory Groups, or such other matters as required by the Board; and
- (vii) ensuring an appropriate employee/s of the Foundation attend each Area Advisory Group meeting.

6. By-Law 6: Escalation of Critical Incidents

6.1 **Escalation of Critical Incidents**

- (a) If a participant in an Area Advisory Group, the National Chairs Advisory Group, or a Client Advisory Group raises a matter of concern about the health, safety or wellbeing of any Client or employee of the Foundation, it must be escalated immediately to the Accountable Senior Executive who will allocate it to the appropriate person at the Foundation to respond to as required by Foundation policies and procedures.
- (b) Due to the Foundation's ethical and legal duties to our Clients, employees and others, Foundation employees may not be in a position to discuss specific critical incidents with an Area Advisory Group, an Area Advisory Group Member or a Client Advisory Group participant.

7. By-Law 7: Board Nominations Process and Committee

7.1 **Formation**

(a) The Board will form a Nominations Committee to assist it in the selection of new directors for election or appointment to the Board.

7.2 **Purpose**

- (a) This By-Law is designed to ensure the Board comprises a diverse group of directors who can work as a well-rounded team in fulfilling the Board's duties and responsibilities.
- (b) In approving candidates for appointment or election to the Board, the Board will consider the skills and experience needed to govern the Foundation both now and in the future. Each director will be appointed or elected because they possess special skills or experience that can assist with the issues and opportunities the Foundation is facing.

(c) This procedure applies to the Board when recruiting and selecting directors, whether to fill a casual vacancy, or as a nominee for election or appointment to the Board.

7.3 Function

- (a) The function of the Nominations Committee is to assist the Board in fulfilling its responsibilities in relation to the nomination and selection of candidates for election or appointment to the Board.
- (b) The Nominations Committee is not a decision-making body but assists the Board by reviewing, advising and making recommendations to the Board in relation to director eligibility and Board composition, in accordance with the Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements.
- (c) The Board may in its absolute discretion adopt or reject all or any part of any recommendation from the Nominations Committee with or without further amendment.
- (d) The Nominations Committee shall review, advise and make recommendations to the Board on:
 - (i) identification and recommendation of suitable candidates for appointment and election to the Board;
 - eligibility of any nominations received from individuals who wish to be appointed or elected to the Board in accordance with the criteria and guidelines set out in the Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements; and
 - (iii) any training and development opportunities a candidate may benefit from if appointed or elected to the Board.

7.4 Composition and Term

- (a) The Nominations Committee is a committee of the Board.
- (b) The Nominations Committee may be a standing committee or formed for the purposes of reviewing the appointment or election of one or more directors.
- (c) All appointments to the Nominations Committee must be approved by the Board.
- (d) The Chair of the Nominations Committee is appointed by the Board.
- (e) The Nominations Committee shall comprise of:
 - (i) at least two directors;
 - (ii) one appropriately experienced external person, who has at least 10 years' experience as a member of two or more boards at organisations of complexity commensurate with that of the Foundation; and
 - (iii) one ex-officio member from the National Chairs Advisory Group. The National Chairs Advisory Group will choose from their membership one suitably qualified member to fulfil this role.
- (f) A person is not eligible to be a member of the Nominations Committee if:

- they are a candidate being considered by the Nominations Committee for election (or re-election) or appointment (or reappointment) to the Board;
- (ii) they are currently an employee of the Foundation; or
- (iii) they have during the previous 12-month period been an employee of the Foundation.

7.5 **Meetings**

- (a) The Nominations Committee will hold meetings as required.
- (b) Committee members are required to disclose conflicts of interest at the commencement of each meeting.
- (c) Where a member of the Nominations Committee has a close personal relationship or possible conflict of interest with an applicant, the member shall disclose such personal relationship or possible conflict of interest to the Chair. Such disclosure should be made before the short-listing of applications or, where this action was not taken, before the holding of interviews.
- (d) Meetings of the Nominations Committee may be held face to face or using any technology which enables members to participate in a discussion.
- (e) The Nominations Committee may invite other people to attend, consult with other people and/or seek any information which will help it to fulfil its responsibilities.
- (f) The Chair of the Nominations Committee will communicate the recommendations of the Nominations Committee to the Board.
- (g) Matters will generally be decided by consensus or, if a consensus cannot be reached, by a majority of votes from the members present.

8. By-Law 8: Director Eligibility and Board Composition

8.1 **Purpose**

(a) This By-Law sets out the criteria for the appointment or election of directors and the preferred composition of the Board in terms of skills, background and experience.

8.2 **Director Eligibility**

- (a) To be eligible for election as an Elected Director or to be appointed as an Appointed Director, a person must fulfil the requirements of the Constitution, as well as:
 - (i) demonstrate how they are a bone fide supporter of the objects of the Foundation; and
 - (ii) comply with the Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements.

8.3 **Board Composition**

(a) The Board composition should entail a mix of personal skills, experience and attributes which enable it to fulfil its role effectively.

- (b) At least two directors should have Lived Experience.
- (c) At least one director should come from each of the Board Designated Regions.

8.4 Board Composition and Eligibility Criteria

- (a) The Board will approve an eligibility and success profile known as the Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements, prior to the commencement of the process for the nomination of candidates for election or appointment to the Board.
- (b) The Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements will address the following criteria:
 - (i) Lived Experience requirements;
 - (ii) geographical location requirement;
 - (iii) current and previous directorial, executive and/or professional experience;
 - (iv) desirable or required skills and/or other qualifications;
 - (v) demographic diversity requirements or aspirations; and
 - (vi) any other attributes that may benefit the Foundation which may include time to devote to Board work, communication skills and such other personal attributes as the Board determines.
- (c) Following approval of the Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements a call for nominations will occur, with the Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements provided to interested candidates.
- (d) The Nominations Committee will review all nominations for Board Appointed and Elected Directors with reference to Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements.

8.5 Nomination for Elected Director

- (a) All nominations for Elected Directors must:
 - (i) be made in writing in a form the Board prescribes from time to time; and
 - (ii) be lodged at the Foundation's registered office, addressed to the Company Secretary, by the date fixed by the Board, being a date before the date fixed for the holding of the Annual General Meeting at which the result of the election will be announced.

8.6 **Determination of Nominees**

- (a) Following the close of nominations for Appointed and Elected Directors, the Board following receipt of a report from the Nomination Committee, will determine in its discretion which nominees are eligible to be appointed or stand for election under the Constitution as an Elected Director having regard to the Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements.
- (b) For clarity, the Board may in its discretion determine that none of the nominees are eligible to be appointed or stand for election. If the Board determines that a nominee is not eligible, it must inform the nominee as soon

as practicable after making that determination. The Board is not required to provide reasons for that determination.

9. Schedule 1 - Definitions

- (a) In these By-Laws words and expressions shall have the meaning given below.
 - (i) Accountable Senior Executive means the senior executive responsible for the operation of the Advisory Groups in accordance with By-Law 5.
 - (ii) Advisory Groups means the advisory groups set out in these By-Laws, as determined by the Board from time to time. The current advisory groups are the Area Advisory Groups, the National Chairs Advisory Group and the Client Advisory Groups.
 - (iii) **Appointed Director** means a director appointed in accordance with clause 7.9 of the Constitution;
 - (iv) Area means the area defined by the Board for each Area Advisory Group in accordance with By-Laws 2.1(c) and 2.1(d). Attached at Schedule 2 is a map of the current Areas;
 - (v) **Area Advisory Group** means an advisory group established in accordance with By-Law 2.1;
 - (vi) **Area Advisory Group Chair** means a chair of an Area Advisory Group appointed in accordance with By-Law 2.6;
 - (vii) **Area Advisory Group Member** means a member of an Area Advisory Group;
 - (viii) **Board** means the board of directors of Endeavour Foundation Limited;
 - (ix) **Board Composition and Eligibility Requirements** means the criteria developed by the Board in accordance with By-Law 8.4;
 - (x) **Board Designated Region** means the regions in which the Board is required to have representation from, these regions are designated by the Board and may change from time to time. The current regions are South East Queensland, Regional Queensland, New South Wales and Victoria;
 - (xi) Client Advisory Group means an advisory group established under By-Law 4.1(a);
 - (xii) Chief Executive Officer means the chief executive officer of Endeavour Foundation Limited;
 - (xiii) Client means a person who receives assistance, support, care, guidance or any other services offered by the Foundation or a related entity.
 - (xiv) **Constitution** means the constitution of the Endeavour Foundation Limited ACN 009 670 704;

- (xv) Direct Family Member means an individual who shares a close familial relationship with a Client by blood, legal adoption, or marriage. It includes immediate family members such as parents and siblings, as well as grandparents and in-laws.
- (xvi) **Easy-Read Document** means written material that is designed to be easily understood by Clients with a disability who may have difficulties with reading, comprehension, or processing information;
- (xvii) **Elected Director** means a director elected in accordance with clause 7.7 of the Constitution;
- (xviii) **Foundation** means the Endeavour Foundation Limited ACN 009 670 704;
- (xix) Lived Experience means the perspective, knowledge, and understanding gained by an individual through their personal experiences as a person living with an intellectual disability, or as a close family member, guardian, care giver or advocate. This could include a family member, guardian or caregiver of a person with an intellectual disability, where their lived experience encompasses the day-to-day challenges, joys, and emotions that come with providing care and support for a person with a disability. It includes the practical knowledge and skills gained from navigating healthcare systems, education systems, and social services, as well as the emotional impact of caring for someone with an intellectual disability;
- (xx) **National Chairs Advisory Group** means the advisory group established under By-Law 3.1(a); and
- (xxi) **Nominations Committee** means the committee established in accordance with By-Law 7.1(a).

10. Schedule 2 - Area Map

